A Meeting of Ashen Parish Council was held on Saturday 10th January 2009 at 4pm in the Ashen Memorial Hall

Minutes

Present:
Cllr R. Purchas (Chairman) (RP)



Cllr A. Lane (AL)



Cllr L Dockerill (LD)



Cllr R Higgs (RH) 



Cllr A Lane (AL)

Public:

4 members of the public were present

In attendance:
Karen Melville-Ross - Clerk to the Council (KMR)

8.32Apologies for Absence

RP as initially absent from the meeting, but joined at 4.15pm.  RH as Vice Chairman chaired the meeting until then.  

8.33 Declarations of Interest

LD declared her position as Chairman of the Village Hall Committee, and RP declared his interest as Chairman of the PCC and in Stansted Airport where he was professionally engaged as an objector and would therefore take no part in the discussions or decisions on that subject. 

8.34 Approval of Minutes of 27th September 2008

These were approved and signed by RH in RP's absence. 

8.35 Financial Matters

a) RP has had the accounts audited, and a notice has been posted in the village declaring the audit. 

b) The interim accounts are up to date and there is a £1 discrepancy.

c) Following questions from AL, RP will look further at the reconciliation and will report back at the next meeting. 

d) The Precept for 2009/10 needs certifying by 15th Jan.  The figures for the next year were agreed.  These included an increase in the clerking wage, similar accountancy charges (due to a “clean bill of health”), running costs of £200 for street lighting (currently an unknown) and an increase for the play area inspection.  Subscriptions charges and the village hall rental were both increased.   It was also agreed to keep the grant to the village hall and the church at £500, and for exceptional requirements to be considered separately, and for an additional grant of £250 to be made available to a village group, which will be discussed at the next meeting.  Income from interest was reduced to £25.   A reserve of 20 % was agreed upon.  

It was resolved to precept for £5515, a reduction on last year.  RP and KMR signed the form, which RP is to complete and return.  

8.36 Playing Fields 

a) It was agreed to retain Paul Chinery, and RP is to contact him to confirm the arrangement.

b) The play area inspection brought no major recommendations, but RH is to organise a sign showing ownership of the area.  

c) RH is to accept Steven Norris's kind offer of cutting the hedges, for which he wants no remuneration.  RH is also to check the ditch near the playing fields next time there is heavy rain to ascertain if there is a flooding problem.  

8.37 Village Hall 

Other than a repair to a leak in the roof, LD had nothing to report. 

8.38 Highways

a) The street lighting should be installed this Thursday, 15th January.  LD it to check the electricity usage and report back to the council regarding costs.  It was suggested that the light come on at dusk and switch off at midnight 7 days per week.  RP suggested obtaining instructions for the light so that we could if possible adjust it ourselves.

b) Colin Hainsworth reported that Ashen needs to join the Parish Path Partnership scheme for him to be able to report any problems.  It was agreed that KMR should sign up on behalf of the Council. 

c) The Lower Stoke Road sign is still waiting to be replaced after being knocked down by workmen.  KMR to chase up the highways authority.

d) KMR contacted the owners of 5 Ashen Road to ask for a plan showing their boundary problem, but nothing has been forthcoming.  

e) Parking on the footpaths is still a problem.  KMR is to respond to BDC to ascertain who is responsible for policing the problem.  

f) It was felt that the consultation regarding speeding was sensible and if anyone has further views they are to respond to RP by the end of the month.  

g) No direct action from ECC was thought necessary in response to Colin Hackshall's email.  RP to respond and thank him for his concerns.  

8.39 Neighbourhood Watch and Policing 

LD has distributed newsletters from Neighbourhood Watch. 

8.40 Village Amenity 

a) KMR has been looking into street cleaning grants but has so far been unsuccessful.  

b) It was agreed to retain Ian Braddick.  RP to liaise with Ian. 

c) KMR reported that there are plans to role out wheelie bins to the whole of the Braintree area by Autumn 2009. 

d) It was agreed that come the spring the Waver should be tidied, although this does not mean the Council accepts responsibility for it.  RP is to speak to Paul Chinery about doing the job, and also to look at environmentally friendly weedkiller.  

8.41Adminstration 

a) All correspondence was previously distributed.

b)Should the Flower Festival occur it was felt this could be an opportunity to invite Councillor Lady Newton or her successor to visit the Parish.

c) It was felt that joining the Suffolk Preservation Society was not a priority at present. 

d) It was agreed that there is no need to register our title in the playing fields. 

e) It was agreed to adopt the model code for the freedom of information.  RP is to put a suitable version of the code in the file, and supply it to KMR to put on the website. 

8.42 Planning 

a) It was felt that the meeting on 3 January 2009 was constructive.  The outcome was that the club will have to propose no fly zones by the end of January.  It was also established that test were not effective due to the weather and observation positions. It was agreed that AJAG would put forward a scheme by14th February for agreement and that the test would take place in suitable conditions in April or May.  It was felt that control of the routes used by aerotows was a disappointing compromise, as the objective should be to eliminate the noise intrusion by the tows altogether.  AL would like to view the black box records the club plan to use in the future.

b) Planning at Stours was approved, and KMR handed the latest application for the land adjacent to the cottage to AL for distribution.  

c) The LDF is ongoing – the response by the PC had been circulated.

d) NATS are delaying any response to consultation.  It was agreed that financial support to SSE was not a priority.  AL will be attending a Stansted meeting on 19 January where SSE will be challenging the G1 decision on varying existing movements – this is independent of G2, the second runway.  AL has signs and stickers to distribute for SSE.  AL was thanked for his efforts. 

8.43 Education 

The consultation has decided against a proposed secondary school for Clare. 

8.44 BDC Activity Day

All places are fully booked but APC is on the waiting list in case of cancellation. 

8.45 Forward Plan 

RP to update following this meeting. 

8.46 Other Urgent Business 

LD reported that BDC have agreed that the first 4 feet of Ashen Close is their responsibility, so it should be tidied up.  

LD also expressed concerns that the muck heap is building up again near the airfield.  KMR to contact BDC environmental health.  LD it to raise with the CC the ownership of the land on which the muck heap stands.  

8.47 Next Meeting

The next meeting will take place on Saturday 28th March at 9.30am in the Village Hall.  This will commence with the Annual Parish Meeting, and be followed by the Parish Council Meeting.  The Annual Parish Council Meeting is scheduled for 16th May at 11am. 

